Advisory group reports for annual parish meeting 2010

ENVIRONMENT ADVISORY GROUP

Consultations

We have participated in a number of significant reviews and consultations which involve a significant amount of time and effort. We consider that Compton Bishop has a responsibility to engage in wider issues which may impact not only our immediate community but the general environment which is precious to us all.

Bristol International Airport (BIA) Expansion Plans

Your Council has been involved commenting on the BIA master plan for expansion and other related issues in their planning applications. The final Master Plan was published in December 2006. 

In June 2009 BIA submitted its formal Planning request to North Somerset Council.

Our major concern is the impact of passenger movement and the resultant increase in the volume of traffic and its impact on noise levels and safety at the A38 junction at Cross.

The BIA expansion forecast in 2004 were from 4,570,000 passengers increasing to 12,471,000 by the year 2030 with 270 flights per day. 28% of traffic movement will come from Devon, Cornwall, Dorset and Somerset. The majority of this traffic would use the M5, exiting at junction 22 and using the A38 through our parish.

Plans for enhancing public transport to the airport or road improvements go no further south than Churchill traffic lights.The Joint Local Transport Plan (JLTP) and Greater Bristol Transport Study does not include any road improvements to the A38 south of Churchill. 
Of the local responses : 

· Sedgemoor DC had no objections
· Cheddar Parish Council Supported the application

· Winscombe and Sandford Parish Council had 'mixed' comments

· Shipham Parish Council objected
· WSM Town Council supports additional employment opportunities but had 'concerns' regarding noise, infrastructure, night flights etc
· Somerset CC had particular concerns over traffic, the reduction of air quality and the resultant impact on flora and fauna. 
· The AONB considered that insufficient attention has been given to travel the south and the local communities such as Wells, Cheddar and Winscombe.
The Somerset CC and AONB comments were endorsed by this council. 

Severn Tidal Power

Compton Bishop PC was one of the 734 responses to the first consultation. We raised concerns on the use of old technologies, such as the barrage and the environmental impact of the construction works. We emphasised the benefits of newer and more environmentally friendly technologies such as off-shore submerged turbines. We believe that the Government has taken note of the responses received. Their response to the initial consultation has resulted in the following actions during 2010 : 

· Further examinations of whether the UK needs Severn tidal power

· Strategic assessments of impact, cost and risk of the 5 remaining schemes

· Consideration of not developing Severn tidal power

· Consideration of embryonic and innovative technologies

The latter has received a significant boost with the announcement of Crown estate and Scottish government developement of 10 wave and tide power installations around Orkney islands and Pentland Firth. These are seen to be a better alternative even to wind farms.
National Grid - Hinkley to Seabank route
Compton Bishop PC have been deeply involved in opposing the National Grid Consultation process and the options put forward. It is public knowledge that the consultation process is flawed.

We opposed the proposed overhead/Pylon route which would come from the Somerset Levels through the Loxton/Webbington gap. The proposed pylon height would severely impact the visual beauty of our environment and is against policies put in place to protect our landscape.

We, along with others have pushed for a new consultation to include undersea or underground routing. 

We have been invited to a meeting with The Infrastructure Planning Commission to discuss NG's consultation process so they can "inform future community consultation". SDC and SCC have been robust in their criticism of the consultation process.
Local Development Framework
Consultation on SDC's core strategy outlines their target of 10,2000 new homes. The main development areas are Bridgwater, Burnham and Highbridge

Cheddar will have a total of 103 new homes by 2011 and just 97 between 2011 and 2026.

Axbridge, Ashcott, Pawlett will have a total of 462 new homes. Axbridge has a housing need of 13 houses.

Weare is our nearest Smaller Sustainable Settlement. This group should provide collectively about 320 new homes between 2006 and 2026.
Appropriate infill opportunities within existing settlement boundaries. Sites exceptionally released to meet identified local needs for rural housing. Retention and expansion of existing employment sites and premises to provide local employment opportunities
Cross has been defined as Smaller Settlement – will be the focus for limited growth that meets identified needs.

Compton Bishop and Webbington  - any change will need to relate to very specific countryside needs such as those of the agricultural industry or enhancement of the environment.
Other points : :

· Commuter routes from Cheddar and Axbridge could come via Cross to Weston, a major employment area. 

· There will be more jobs in Bridgwater/Burnham/Highbridge. (may increase traffic)

· Development of Bridgwater college

· Axbridge and Cheddar are Key Rural Settlements providing services for smaller rural settlements.

Code of Conduct Consultation

With our first hand experience of the Code of Conduct and complaints process, your Council participated in a consultation which will make necessary changes to the codes. The consultation period ended in December 2008 and the results were to be published by March 2009. We have been told there are delays and no firm date for publication has been forthcoming from The Standards Board for England. The General Election will introduce a further delay.

AONB and our local hills

AONB is a small department in SCC funded by BaNES, North Somerset and Somerset Councils and Natural England. Its legal requirement is to produce a management plan for the designated Mendip AONB and deliver projects to protect and enhance the bio diversity of the area.

Compton Bishop is a member of the Partnership Committee of councils and organisations such as the NFU, The National Trust, Somerset Wildlife Trust, Forestry Commission and CPRE. The partnership works with AONB to develop the Management plan and participate in projects.

See http://www.mendiphillsaonb.org.uk/index.php for further information.

The National Trust, owners of the hills within our Parish, have been extremely busy cutting back bracken, gorse and scrub. The hills are designated, by Natural England, as an SSSI (Site of Special Scientific Interest) because of the limestone grassland, flora and fauna. The status has been 'Unfavourable Declining' for some time but is now in the 'Recovering' status. Thanks to local farmer, Steve Brinson, we have livestock on the hills to graze and maintain the limestone grassland. Make sure you take advantage of this precious amenity which is on our doorstep.
Web Site

The Parish Council has its own web site where up to date information is available. We want to create a useful and meaningful facility for Parishioners. Please have a look at the site and provide feedback. http://www.comptonbishopparish.org.uk/

Waste and Re-Cycling

The new 'Sort-It-Plus' system has been implemented in our Parish bringing as part of the roll-out plan for Somerset to increase the level of recycling and reduce land-fill requirements.

Major Works

There are a number of significant projects being planned which will affect our area. Construction timescales are shown below.
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Chairman - Councillor Richard Parker
PLANNING ADVISORY GROUP

Since its formation in 2007, the Planning Advisory Group has considered around 40 planning applications and several appeals. The subject matter has ranged from small extensions to projects that were/are likely to impact more generally on the community. This year it has commented on 11 applications, 2 appeals and one breach of planning conditions.  


We live in a rural area adjacent to an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and are required to balance building development with the need to preserve the countryside and our natural environment. There are statutory planning policies to guide us in that which may or may not be acceptable. The Planning Advisory Group reports on each application’s compliance with the said policies and makes comment or recommendations based on such policies.


Prior to making any application for planning approval, potential applicants are encouraged to discuss their intentions with their neighbours, the community and the Parish Council. Sedgemoor District Council Planning Department is also available for without prejudice, pre-application help and advice.    

Chairman - Councillor Mike Rolfe

HIGHWAYS ADVISORY GROUP
Road condition:
In 2009 a road condition report was submitted to Somerset County Council Highways (SCC).   They have made remedial repairs where they were able to support the defects identified.   In January a similar report was submitted and whilst some items have been adopted, particularly the request to repair the road surface around Cross Memorial Hall others have yet to be repaired.   This past winter has caused considerable surface damage not just in our parish, but also across the County so SCC has had to apply priorities.   In many places the general condition can be described as less than “Fair”.   The A38 though is in reasonable condition apart from an area around the bridge on our parish boundary.  Parts of Old Coach Road and the Webbington Road around Newtown are intended to be the subject of a further report to SCC.   Your Council has concerns about increased traffic volumes from the airport expansion and Axbridge reservoir. 
A38 Junction and footpath: 
The Highways Advisory Group (HAG) has continued its work with other local parishes to see the junction improved for “Accident reduction, pedestrian traversability and general amenity”.   Your PC rejected the SCC proposal for reducing traffic conflicts by making Old Coach Road (OCR) a “No entry” from the East and with greater use of the southern entrance of OCR.   HAG submitted a report suggesting that northbound traffic on the A38 should be directed to use the junction with the Axbridge by pass at the top of Shute Shelve through a no right turn for northbound traffic at Cross Lane.   The installation of a pedestrian refuge to the South of the junction combined with improvements to the Axbridge footpath on the southern side of Cross Lane, linking with the footpath through the fields plus a no right turn from OCR for southbound traffic.   SCC has offered to hold a consultative exhibition of the plans.   They wish to gain residents’ views, but also to include those of Weare, Axbridge and Cheddar to substantiate the views expressed by your PC.   You are therefore encouraged to attend on the 17th May and make your views known.   With accepted consensus we are hopeful that SCC will be in a position to progress improvements.
Signposts:
A replacement has been installed at Church Lane.  The one at the junction of OCR and Webbington Road is refurbished, but for one of the arms and is otherwise satisfactory.
Flytipping:
There have been instances of fly tipping at the National Trust lay bys along the Webbington Road.  We commend Sedgemoor District Council (SDC) for their prompt action in minimising the eyesore.  The latest piece of vandalism has been to uproot the litterbin and throw it down the embankment together with other rubbish.   
Speed Indicator Device (SID):
The SID was regrettably vandalised on the last but one installation and so no meaningful statistics have emerged.  It has been reinstated.  Your Council asked that it be moved to a site in the Northern leg of OCR, but SCC has not so far pursued this suggestion.
Chairman – Councillor Eddie Farley

FINANCE ADVISORY GROUP
The Parish Council appears to have recovered from the parlous position at the end of 2008/9.   We have met both outstanding debts, and our ongoing operating expenses over the current year.   As a result we are happy to make a reduction in our application for the 2010/11 precept, to £6800.00, down from £7,440 from last year.


We are also left with sufficient asset to open a new “Community Projects” bank account, in order to part finance suitable projects, which result from ongoing examination, an hopefully, ultimate realisation.

Chairman – Councillor Jim Warner
